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SUMMARY OF SUBJECT MATTER
TO: Members of the Subcommittee on Highways and Transit
FROM: Subcommittee on Highways and Transit Staff

SUBJECT: Hearing on Motorcoach Safety

PURPOSE OF THE HEARING

The Subcommittee on Highways and Transit is scheduled to meet on Tuesday,
March 20, 2007, at 10:00 a.m., in room 2167, Rayburn House Office Building, to examine
the safety of motorcoach operations in the United States in light of several fatal accidents;
the Federal regulations that govem motorcoaches, including accessibility regulations; the
recommendations of the National Transportation Safety Board with respect to bus safety;
and the response of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration in light of these
accidents and findings.

BACKGROUND
Overview of the Motorcoach Industry

A motorcoach, or over-the-road bus (OTRB), is a bus that is designed for the inter-
city transportation of passengers and has an elevated passenger deck located over 2 bagpage
compa.rl:ment.

According to the 2006 Mototcoach Census, 39,068 buses provided 631 million
passenger trips and traveled 2.44 billion miles in 2005. This represents an increase from
38,490 buses providing 595 million trips over 2.38 billion miles in 2004. In 2004, 47 percent
of the miles covered by over-the-road buses were for providing charter service to groups of
people, while intercity buses made up 27 percent of miles. Commuter transportation by
over-the-road bus accounted for an additional 12 percent of miles; tour and sightseeing
groups made up another 10 percent of total miles; and four percent were used by shuttles
transporting people to and from airports and other uses.
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‘The over-the-road bus industry has a2 wide range of companies in terms of size. In
2004, the vast majority — more than 93 percent — were small carriers, operating 25 or fewer
buses. These 3,300 small carriers ran 48 percent of the industry’s buses and accounted for
217 million passenger trips. Only 39 carriers, or one percent of the total industry, operated
more than 100 buses. These lasge cartiers provided 34 percent, or 202 million, of the
industry’s passenger trips and operated 25 percent of its buses. Mid-sized companies, with
fleet sizes of 25 to 99 motorcoaches, accounted for 7 percent of the carriers, 27 percent of
the motorcoaches, and 30 percent of tdps.

Federal Regulation of the Motorcoach Industry
Federal Motor Cartier Safety Administration A

The Federal Motor Carter Safety Administration (FMCSA), a2 modal agency of the
U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT), is the federal agency responsible for commercial
truck and bus safety. According to FMCSA, the agency’s primary mission is to reduce
crashes, injuties, and fatalities involving commercial motor vehicles. The FMCSA sets
minimum safety standards that motorcoach companies must follow for the buses they
operate and the physical qualifications and operating rules for their drivers. These safety
regulations include rules to ensure that the motorcoach is in proper working conditon and is
systematically maintained; the driver is physically qualified and licensed; and the driver
maintains accurate logs of hours-of-service.

In March 2006, as part of testimony before the Subcommittee on Highways, Transit,
and Pipelines, FMCSA announced a National Motorcoach Safety Program with an emphasis
on six areas: (1) increase the number of motozcoach compliance reviews, which are
investigations of a company’s safety practices; (2) develop and implement a separate
compliance review prioritization system for motorcoach carrers; (3) establish formal
motorcoach inspection programs within all States; (4) improve safety data; (5) reduce
motorcoach fires; and (6} expedite safety audits of new entrant motorcoach carriers.

As part of this initative, FMCSA intended to develop a quantitative, analytical
system to prioritize motorcoach companies for & possible compliance review. A compliance
review is an on-site examination of a motor carriet's records and operations to determine
whether the carrier meets the FMCSA safety fitness standard and has adequate safery
management controls in place to ensure compliance with safety requirements related to: drug
and alcohol testing; commercial driver’s license standards; financial responsibility; safe
operation of vehicles on highways; maintenance of crash records and reports; hours of
service; inspection, repair, and maintenance of vehicles; and other factors. FMCSA 'initiates a
compliance review based on poor safety performance data in one or morte of its safety
evaluations areas - crashes, driver, vehicle, and safety management.

The agency stated that an enhanced focus on buses was needed because of the
relatively small percentage of bus companies that FMCSA regulates compared to the far
larget number of trucks and other commercial motor vehicles; and because the availability of
motorcoach safety data is more limited than that of property carriers due to infrequent
roadside inspections of buses. The agency assured the Committee that it would increase
focus on motorcoach data collection, and establish 2 separate database to track bus safety
information.
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Compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), signed into law in 1990, prohibits
discrimination on the basis of disability by employers, public accommodations, state and
local governments, public and private transportation, and in telecommunications. In
response to this law, DOT issued regulations that required vehicle modifications to
accommodate individuals with disabilities. Each fixed-route OTRB company had to ensure
that one-half of its fleet consisted of accessible buses as of October 2006. The entire fleet
must consist of accessible buses by October 2012. Until the fleet of a fixed-route OTRB
company becomes fully accessible, the company must provide accessible service to
passengers with disabilities on a 48-hour advance notice basis. A “demand responsive”
company, such as a charter or tour bus operator, must provide service in an accessible bus to
passengers with disabilities on a 48-hour advance notice basis. Less stringent requirements
are in place for small fixed-route and demand-responsive operators. These requirernents
include providing service in an accessible bus to passengers with disabilities on a 48-hour
advance notice basis or providing equivalent service, such as in a passenger van.

Section 3038 of the Transportation Equity Act for the 21" Century (TEA 21)
established a grant program under the Federal Transit Administration to provide funding for
the incremental capital and training costs associated with meeting the requirements of the
DOT over-the-road bus accessibility rule. Assistance is available to operators of buses used
substantially or exclusively in intercity, fixed route, over-the-road bus setvice. In addition,
assistance is available to operators of over-the-road buses in other services, including local
commuter, charter, and tour service. Capital projects eligible for funding include adding lifts
and other accessibility components to new vehicle purchases and purchasing lifts to retrofit
existing vehicles,

National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA)

The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) is charged with
improving safety on our nation’s highways by reducing the number of accidents and the
consequences of those accidents that do occur. According to NHTSA, an average of 10
deaths a year are the result of motorcoach crashes. Although the agency does not regulate
the operation of motorcoaches, NHTSA is responsible for issuing and enforcing Federal
Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS), which set performance criteria that every new
motorcoach must meet. These standards include crash avoidance protection measures and
occupant restraint systems.

National Transportation Safety Board (INTSB)

The National Transportation Safety Board is the United States’ transportation
accident investigative agency. Its primary responsibilities inchude determining the probable
cause of transportation accidents, coordinating Fedezral assistance to families of victims of
catastrophic aviation accidents, and making safety recommendations based on its
investigations. Since its inception in 1967, NTSB has investigated more than 10,000 surface
transportation accidents and issued more than 12,000 safety recommendations in all modes
of transportation.
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In 1999, the NTSB released a Highway Special Investigation Report on Bus
Crashworthiness Issues. This report and its recommendations were based on an analysis of
six school bus and 36 motorcoach accidents, and an evaluation of the Federal Motor Vehicle
Safety Standards (FMVSS). The 36 motorcoach accidents NTSB investigated resulted in 168
occupant fatalides; 106 of these occupants were killed in a rollover. Of those occupants
killed in a rollover, 64 people were ejected from the motorcoach. Among the many findings
of its report, the NTSB determined that one of the best ways to protect motorcoach
passengers during an accident is to prevent them from being thrown out of their seats or
ejected from the vehicle. As a result, one of NTSB’s recommendations was that NHTSA
develop protection performance standards for motorcoach occupant protection systems.
More than seven years later, this recommendation is still on the NTSB’s most wanted list.

Even though new standards have not yet been finalized, NHTSA has conducted a
joint study with Transport Canada, the Federal agency responsible for most of Canada’s
transportation policies, to determine the best methods for improving motorcoach occupant
protection. The results of this study were released earlier this month. NHTSA and
Transport Canada focused their study on improving glazing on motorcoach windows and
the structural integrity of motorcoach roofs during a rollover to prevent ejection of
passengers. NHTSA concluded that more information needs to be gathered before any new
regulations are adopted.

The Rise of “Curbside Operators™ ‘

Curbside operators are low-fare motor coach companies that operate fixed-route,
intercity bus service, primarily, but not exclusively, between cities along the Northeast
Corridor. These carriers pick up and drop off passengers on the street rather than in
traditional bus terminals. These carriers are also referred to as “Chinatown buses” since
these carriers began by serving Asian communities along the Northeast Corridor,
transporting restaurant and other workers between the Chinatown neighborhoods of cities.
Many of the operators continue to originate and terminate in these sections of cities. Due to
the popularity and expanded ridership of these low-cost carters, additfonal curbside bus
companies have emerged.

In March 2006, the Subcommittee on Highways, Transit and Pipelines helda hearing
on curbside operators. At the hearing, FMCSA testified that according to the agency’s safety
scoring system, many of these carders consistently rank far wosse in safety compliance than
other bus companies. Based on this data, and media accounts of safety violations by these
carriers, FMCSA conducted a week of surprise inspections of 400 buses in October 2005.
This sweep revealed more than 500 safety violations, inclading defective brakes, serious
maintenance problems, driver hours-of-service violations, and excessive speeding.

In addition to the poor safety record of many curbside carriers, the hearing also
highlighted that these carriers are not in compliance with ADA accessibility regulations,
lazgely due to the high cost of having to purchase new lift-equipped buses, or to retrofit old
buses. According to recent media reports, these companies continue to routinely deny
boarding to passengers in wheelchairs because they cannot accommodate them. They also
deny boarding to passengers who are blind because they refuse to allow seeing-eye dogs on
board. FMCSA has maintained that the agency does not have jurisdiction over the
enforcement of ADA regulations, and does not consider a curbside company's compliance
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with these regulations in determining fitness to operate. Last year, Peter Pan Bus Lines sued
FMCSA for failing to enforce accessibility regulations. In December 2006, the U.S. Couat of
Appeals for the D.C. Circuit vacated FMCSA's decision to refuse to consider one curbside
carrier’s lack of compliance with DOT's ADA regulations. The case has been sent back to
FMCSA, and the agency is in the process of reviewing the statute but has not determined
how the Court’s decision will impact its regulatory activity.

Recent Accidents and NTSB Recommendations

On Mazch 2, 2007, a bus carrying a college baseball team plunged neartly off an
overpass in Atlanta, Georgia. Investigators indicated that the bus was traveling southbound
in the high-occupancy vehicle lane of Interstate 75, and mistook a left exit ramp for a
through lane. The driver drove up the ramp to an overpass, past a stop sign, slammed into 2
concrete barrier, flipped, and fell 30 feet to the pavement below. The crash killed seven
people and injured 29 others, many of them critically. Although the NTSB has not finished
its investigation, poor design of the exit has been noted as a contrbuting factor in several
other accidents that have occurred at this location.

On February 14, 2003, a motorcoach carrying a church group from Temple to
Dallas, Texas, crossed the median of the road, hit an oncoming vehicle and tdpped on its side
after the drver atternpted to stop quickly in heavy rain. Five passengers in the motorcoach
died as a result of the accident, as well as the driver and a passenger in the vehicle that the
motorcoach hit. In response to this accident, earlier this month, a jury in Texas held the bus
manufacturer, Motor Coach Industries, liable for failing to install seat belts and laminated
glass in their vehicles. Motor Coach Industries is planning to appeal this decision. Neither
of these safety features s required by federal regulations and installation of seat belts was not
incladed as recommendation in NTSB’s report on this accident.

On September 23, 2005, 44 residents of an assisted living facility near Houston,
Texas, were being evacuated to move out of the path of Hurricane Rita when a fire started in
the right wheel tire hub. A passing motorist notified the bus driver of a problem, but by the
time the driver pulled over and got out of the bus to inspect the problem, flames were
already radiating from the right-rear tire wheel. As a result of the fire, 23 passengers were
fatally injuted, two were seriously injured, and 19 received minor injuries.

NTSB determined that the cause of the fire was insufficient lubrication of the right-
rear axle wheel bearing. In addition, NTSB determined that the operator of the motorcoach,
Global Limo, had failed to conduct proper vehicle maintenance, pre-trip driver inspections,
and post-trip driver reports. Prior to the accident, Global Limo had undergone both state
and federal safety inspections and received a “satisfactory” rating despite having numerous
safety violations noted in the inspections. One of the 22 conclusions NTSB drew from this
investigation was that the FMCSA’s compliance review system is inadequate in detecting and
preventing unsafe motor carders from operating. Among its many recommendations,
NTSB has suggested that FMCSA adjust the compliance review process to ensure that all
violations are factored into a carrier’s final rating.

Curbside bus companies have also been involved in a number of high-profile
accidents in the last few years, and one carrier, Fung Wah, has a high rate of incidents. In
2005, there were two bus fires involving cutbside companies, one of which was a Fung Wah



x1i

bus traveling to New York from Boston. In September 2006, a Fung Wah bus rolled over in
Auburn, Massachusetts, injuring 34 passengers. On January 3, 2007, 2 Fung Wah bus lost its
two back wheels early on a tdp to New York. On February 14, 2007, a Fung Wah bus on
the way to New York from Boston was involved in a minor accident during a winter storm.
The driver lost control and hit 2 guardrail on the Massachusetts Tutnpike (I-90) in Allston,
Massachusetts. To date, the NTSB has not investigated any accidents involving curbside
operators.

TTNESS LIST
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The Honorable John H. Hill
Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration
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Washington, D.C.

The Honorable Mark V. Rosenker
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HEARING ON MOTORCOACH SAFETY

Tuesday, March 20, 2007,

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HIGHWAYS AND TRANSIT,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m. in room
2167, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Peter DeFazio
[chairman of the subcommittee] presiding.

Mr. DEFAz10. The Subcommittee will come to order. Today, we
are going to consider issues relating to motorcoach safety.

I appreciate the witnesses being here. One of the witnesses, the
Chairman of the NTSB, has a fairly short time line. We know that
Mr. Hill is very generous with his time, as he was last week, but
we will try and not keep either of you too long, and meet your
schedules. We do appreciate your being here.

Late last year, the Committee held a hearing on the issue of
curbside service, and a number of issues relating to safety of the
traveling public came up. Some of that, I believe, I know is ad-
dressed in some of the testimony here today. I still consider that
to be an evolving issue that merits more attention by this Com-
mittee. We will be discussing that.

Motorcoach travel is quite safe when compared to other modes,
but even one avoidable death is too many. I believe that there are
improvements in the system that can be made that could avoid un-
necessary death. We are going to have some testimony here about
Wilmer, Texas, and that horrible, horrible tragedy there; and also
some testimony regarding the Atlanta, Georgia crash earlier this
month.

The NTSB has a number of recommendations relating to motor
carrier and motorcoach safety that have not been accepted by or
fully addressed by the administrative agency, and we will want to
discuss the reasons for that and whether or not some of their pro-
posals should be implemented in the near future.

We also will have some discussion of the FMCSA’s oversight,
which relates back to a couple of these tragedies, and is an ongoing
issue, also relating back to the curbside service which I mentioned
earlier.

So there is a lot of material to cover. I look forward to your testi-
mony.

With that, I would recognize the Ranking Member for his open-
ing remarks.

Mr. DuncaN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for holding
the hearing today. Motorcoach safety is an issue which is often

o))
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overlooked until there is a serious accident and lives are lost, like
the very tragic, very sad bus accident two weeks ago in Atlanta
and other accidents.

It is an amazing statistic that unfortunately more people are
killed in three and a half or four months on the Nation’s highways
than have been killed in all U.S. aviation accidents combined since
the Wright Brothers’ flight in 1903. But that points up the really
serious challenge that we face in this area of highway safety.

Today, we will hear from witnesses who believe the Govern-
ment’s regulatory oversight of buses is adequate, and they safely
transport people on our roads. Other witnesses believe the regula-
tions are not stringent enough and the Federal Government does
not provide sufficient enforcement of these safety regulations. They
would like more regulations imposed on the bus industry possibly
even requiring seat belt use on buses.

In my opinion, safety should be the top priority for motorcoach
operators. It certainly is the top priority for this Subcommittee.
Intercity and charter buses transport up to 57 people in a single
bus. Moving that many people is a huge responsibility and should
be taken very seriously. But 93 percent of the motorcoach industry
is comprised of small companies. These are Mom and Pop busi-
nesses and they only operate a few buses. They have extremely
high operating costs to run the businesses.

When I was in law practice, I represented a bus company that
operated three buses. All three of their drivers had driven well over
one million miles each without any accident. In fact, I think they
were really close to five million or ten million miles without any
accidents.

I am concerned about imposing unnecessary burdens which may
not have a safety impact on these small businesses. These small
businesses are the backbone of the entire motorcoach industry. I
believe we need to find a balance here for ensuring the safety of
motorcoaches, while not overwhelming these companies.

Small business supports the U.S. economy. It is imperative to
keep these companies in mind when we consider additional safety
regulations. It is irresponsible to create more regulations simply for
the appearance of safety. The big guys, the big companies can han-
dle the costs of additional regulations, but small businesses some-
times can be put out of business just by a small increase in oper-
ating costs.

I am confident that the motorcoach industry can remain safe
without additional regulations if the Government does its job prop-
erly.

Again, let me reiterate that the safety of people traveling on
buses and the safety of the drivers sharing the road with these
buses should be our top priority. But we need to make sure that
any additional regulations that are adopted actually really do im-
prove safety, as opposed to only imposing additional burdens on
these small businesses.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, again for holding this hearing. It is
a very important topic, and I look forward to hearing the testimony
from our two panels.
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Mr. DEFAzI0. Okay, with that, we will move forward to our wit-
nesses in the order in which they are listed. So that would be, first,
Administrator Hill.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN H. HILL, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL
MOTOR CARRIER SAFETY ADMINISTRATION

Mr. HiLL. Thank you, Chairman DeFazio, Ranking Member Dun-
can, and members of the Subcommittee. Thank you for inviting me
to discuss the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration’s safety
oversight role in motorcoach operations.

Mr. Chairman, FMCSA was conceived out of the need to achieve
stronger commercial motor vehicle safety. It is our mandate. More
than that, the agency consists of dedicated professionals to whom
highway safety is the highest priority.

Motorcoaches are one of the safest forms of commercial pas-
senger transportation, as you indicated, Mr. Chairman. When such
vehicles are involved in crashes, however, the potential for cata-
strophic loss of life and injury is significant. We saw that as indi-
cated in your comments today in the tragic crash on March 2.

However, compliant or not, it is our agency’s responsibility to im-
plement programs to implement the safety of motorcoach transpor-
tation. To that end, FMCSA has established a National Motorcoach
Safety Program that emphasizes six areas: one, increasing the
number of motorcoach compliance reviews; secondly, ensuring mo-
torcoach companies have a higher priority within our compliance
review prioritization system known as SafeStat; third, establishing
formal motorcoach inspections within all States; four, improving
the collection and analysis of safety data; five, reducing motorcoach
fires; and six, expediting safety audits of new entrant passenger
carriers.

Addressing each of these areas is essential to improving pas-
senger vehicle safety. FMCSA is focusing on motorcoach safety and
the compliance review numbers bear this out. In fiscal years 2005
and 2006, FMCSA and the State police and law enforcement agen-
cies exceeded our compliance review goals established in our per-
formance budget by over 30 percent.

Augmenting these efforts, FMCSA has established a national ini-
tiative to address unrated and high priority motorcoach operations.
This project is expanding our agency’s contact with motorcoach op-
erators who have old safety ratings, no established safety rating,
or appear to run unsafely. We expect to complete a compliance re-
view and assess the safety rating for every unrated motorcoach car-
rier. We anticipate this to be about 1,600 by the end of the year.

We believe that bus companies deserve careful program attention
and dedicated enforcement resources. Therefore, we will apply
more stringent safety standards for passenger carriers through a
reform of our risk pointer system known as SafeStat.

FMCSA has also been stressing motorcoach safety as part of the
Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program. Since 2004, our State
and local law enforcement have initiated a series of motorcoach in-
spection and compliance review strike force activities to increase
compliance with passenger safety.

The most recent inspection strike force was conducted during No-
vember, 2006, and included 14 States from Maine to Virginia.
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Thanks to the 22 State and local police agencies that joined our
staff in the activity, in just two weeks we did more than 1,300 safe-
ty inspections that were conducted on passenger vehicles and driv-
ers.

As a result of strike force’s like this, FMCSA and our State part-
ners conducted more than 26,000 bus inspections in fiscal year
2006, which is a 103 percent increase over the previous fiscal year.

The use of safety data is critical to target our resources. In the
past three years, there has been significant improvement in the
timeliness and quality of safety data. This is due in part to the in-
creased numbers of compliance reviews and inspections, as I have
described.

FMCSA is also conducting a Bus Crash Causation Study to de-
termine the reasons for and the factors contributing to serious bus
crashes. The data collection for this study will be completed this
May and the final report is due in December of 2007.

Another critical aspect of our safety program relates to the prob-
lem of motorcoach fires. It is vital that we gather and evaluate in-
formation on the causes, frequency, and severity of bus and motor-
coach fires and analyze the bus fire data to measure the effective-
ness of bus fire prevention.

To improve the collection and analysis of bus fire data, the
FMCSA recently issued a statement to FMCSA field offices and our
MCSAP partners reemphasizing that fires occurring in commercial
vehicles, including buses, are crashes and must be reported to
FMCSA. We are also working with the National Highway Traffic
Safety Administration to capture bus fire information they receive
through their monitoring systems.

Each year, approximately 900 new motor carriers enter the pas-
senger arena. FMCSA has implemented a new entrant program
placing greater priority on safety of passenger carriers. New en-
trant passenger carriers are now subject to an on site safety audit
within nine months of beginning operations.

Since the Motor Carrier Safety Improvement Act of 1999, when
FMCSA was created as an independent agency, the motor carrier
population has increased steadily, with expected doubling of freight
volumes by 2020. While independent assessments have concluded
that our compliance and enforcement programs are effective,
FMCSA’s compliance review program is resource-intensive and
reaches only a small percentage of motor carriers.

So to improve our outreach into motor carriers, FMCSA has de-
veloped an improved safety oversight process called the Com-
prehensive Safety Analysis 2010, or CSA 2010. The goal is to de-
velop and implement more effective and efficient ways for FMCSA
and its State partners to reduce commercial motor vehicle crashes,
fatalities and injuries.

In concluding, whether it be a college student boarding a Grey-
hound bus for a summer cross-country trip, a senior citizens group
traveling by charter bus to see the Grand Canyon, or a class trip
to Washington, D.C., it is our duty to ensure our passenger carriers
provide safe transportation.

Mr. Chairman, FMCSA is firmly committed to increasing safety
for our Nation’s traveling public. I know that thousands of State
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and local law enforcement officers in your Districts are also dedi-
cated to improving highway safety.

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to outline the work
FMCSA is doing. I commend you, Mr. Chairman, for demonstrating
strong safety oversight of the transportation of our Country’s bus
passengers, and I am happy to answer your questions.

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Administrator Hill.

Chairman Rosenker, you are recognized. You may give your pre-
pared remarks. You may respond to statements made by the Ad-
ministrator, and we can certainly get into things in questions.

Thank you. Go ahead.

TESTIMONY OF MARK V. ROSENKER, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL
TRANSPORTATION SAFETY BOARD

Mr. ROSENKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have submitted a
formal statement for the record, with your permission, sir.

Good morning, Chairman DeFazio, Ranking Member Duncan and
members of the Subcommittee.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to take this opportunity to thank you
and the distinguished members of the Subcommittee and the staff
for inviting the Safety Board to testify today on the topic of motor-
coach safety, and for your continued interest in furthering the safe-
ty of our Nation’s highways.

As you know, the Safety Board is charged with investigating
major transportation accidents, including highway accidents, deter-
mining their probable cause, and making recommendations to pre-
vent similar accidents from happening again. Changes in highway
or vehicle design, driver training, occupant protection, and regu-
latory oversight are frequently recommended.

Today, I would like to discuss specifically motorcoach safety. As
you know, intercity motorcoach travel, as you said, is one of the
safest modes of transportation, with fewer than 17 fatalities in an
average year. It is also one of the most popular forms of travel,
trans%oorting more passengers than either commercial air or rail
travel.

However, in 2005, 33 persons riding in motorcoaches received
fatal injuries. This is the highest number of onboard fatalities in
at least 15 years. Unfortunately, one of the accidents I will discuss
today, although extremely unique, made the largest contribution to
the number.

The issues that I would like to highlight include motorcoach
crashworthiness, motorcoach fires, and motorcoach maintenance
and oversight by the FMCSA.

The Safety Board has long been concerned about the safety of
those who ride motorcoaches. Quite frankly, people have a right to
expect the highest level of safety when they pay for a ticket and
place their safety in the hands of a motorcoach operator. One of the
reasons motorcoach operations are so safe is because they usually
provide a reasonable level of occupant protection when accidents
occur. Unfortunately, the occupant protection provided in
motorcoaches does not work well in all accident scenarios.

For example, we recently launched to the scene of a motorcoach
accident in Atlanta that involved a baseball team from Boston Uni-
versity in Ohio. Although this accident occurred only 18 days ago,
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we know from past experience that one of the major issues is likely
to be the crashworthiness of the motorcoach. In this accident, seven
people died. But perhaps more importantly, some of the occupants
were ejected or partially ejected from the vehicle.

As you know, the motorcoaches use a form of passive occupant
protection called “compartmentalization,” which protects pas-
sengers much the same way an egg crate protects eggs. However,
the Board has found that compartmentalization does not work in
all crash scenarios.

Therefore, as a result of two exhaustive studies the Board did in
1999, we made six recommendations to NHTSA to improve motor-
coach crashworthiness in four primary areas: first, develop stand-
ards for motorcoach occupant protection systems that protect pas-
sengers in frontal, side, and rear impacts, as well as rollovers; sec-
ond, revise window glazing requirements to prevent occupant ejec-
tion through windows; third, require the emergency window emer-
gency window exits to be opened easily and that they remain open
during an emergency evacuation; and fourth, make motorcoach
roofs stronger.

The next motorcoach safety issue I would like to discuss is that
of motorcoach fires. On September 23, 2005, near Dallas, Texas, a
fire engulfed a motorcoach carrying elderly evacuees away from the
predicted path of Hurricane Rita. Twenty three of the 44 pas-
sengers were unable to escape the blaze and perished. This motor-
coach fire shows the potential for catastrophe when passengers are
unable to exit a burning motorcoach quickly.

As a result of its investigation, the Board made the following rec-
ommendations to NHTSA: require enhanced fire protection of fuel
systems and use fire-hardened materials to limit the spread of fires
that do occur; develop detection systems that provide an early
warning to drivers of a potential fire so that passengers might have
time to escape; and finally to establish acceptable egress times for
motorcoaches.

Finally, I would like to talk about the oversight of the motor-
coach industry by the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration.
The Safety Board determined that the cause of the fatal bus fire
near Dallas was insufficient lubrication in the wheel-bearing as-
sembly of the motorcoach, which eventually led to the ignition of
the tire and the catastrophic fire. This occurred because the motor-
coach operator, Global Limo Incorporated, failed to detect this lack
of lubrication and FMCSA failed to provide effective oversight of
the motor carrier through its compliance review process.

As a result, the Board reiterated its longstanding recommenda-
tion to FMCSA to elevate the importance of driver and vehicle vio-
lations in evaluating the safety fitness of motor carriers and take
more unfit carriers off the road.

Mr. Chairman, I know you share my desire to improve motor-
coach safety, and I hope this information will assist you in accom-
plishing that goal.

This completes my oral statement and I would be happy to re-
spond to any questions.

Mr. DEFAZ10. Thank you.

We will proceed now with the first round of questions.
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Administrator Hill, you have heard Chairman Rosenker, particu-
larly about the Wilmer crash. It wasn’t a crash, but a fatal accident
with the bus catching fire. How is it that, and the words are ex-
traordinary, not just the Chairman, but other members of the
NTSB used regarding the persistent, long-term violations by Global
Limo. The word “appalling,” among others, was used. Yet somehow,
this company had been given a satisfactory rating by FMCSA.
Have you looked at that? Do you understand how they could have
been given a satisfactory rating, despite their persistent, long-term
deficiencies in maintenance?

Since you did find deficiencies, but allowed them to continue to
operate, why wasn’t there a follow up?

Mr. HiLL. Mr. Chairman, the tragedy that we are talking about
here was awful. I wish that I could tell you a different story, but
the satisfactory safety rating is something that happens in a snap-
shot in time. At the time that we went in and looked at it, they
had the safety protocols in place, but there was obviously a deni-
gration of that safety focus after we were in there.

I agree with you that the safety rating, and with the NTSB, that
the safety rating process needs to be addressed. We have under-
taken steps to do that, and we are working through the comprehen-
sive Safety Analysis 2010 to do so. We are planning on pilot testing
this next year. We are starting rulemaking processes this year on
developing this, to change the safety fitness process. I am commit-
ting to this Committee and to the Board that we are going to follow
through on this initiative.

Mr. DEFAz1IO0. Chairman Rosenker, would you respond to that? I
thought that NTSB found that this was not something that had
just recently occurred, but it was more persistent and endemic.
How could it have escaped the notice of the FMCSA? Didn’t the
FM(‘;SA find some deficiencies at the time of the original evalua-
tion?

Mr. ROSENKER. They did, Mr. Chairman. They found seven. But
the way that the system works, it doesn’t necessarily look at the
kinds of things that the NTSB believes should be focused upon.
That is, the condition of the vehicle itself and also the driver, the
capability of the driver, the training of the driver, the status of the
driver, the medical condition of the driver.

Those are the things that we have found in our history of exam-
ining motorcoach accidents that have been the primary problems
and the cause of terrible tragic accidents.

Mr. DEFAZIO. Do their 2010 changes give you some level of con-
fidence that they will better address those? They seem to me pretty
simple and focused, as opposed to bureaucratic evaluations. Is the
bus safe? Is the driver safe? Pretty simple stuff, right? Does their
new iteration of their safety inspection program get more at those
root issues?

Mr. ROSENKER. This appears to be a comprehensive examination
of their processes and how they are going to improve it. I am
hopful. I am an optimist, but I can’t tell you what is going to hap-
pen in three years, and who may administer that program when
it finally does come to pass.

Mr. DEFAz10. Administrator Hill, you have heard the condition
of the vehicle itself and the driver. Do you feel that you are going
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to better address what seemed to be, what most Americans would
think, are the two most important and fairly simple to evaluate
issues for their traveling safety? It is amazing to me that the old
system, or the existing system, has been so deficient in these areas.
How is that going to be addressed with the new system?

Mr. HiLL. Mr. Chairman, I would say to you that there have
been some independent evaluations of the compliance review proc-
ess, and it has been found to be successful at addressing high-risk
carriers. One of the challenges that we have as an agency is deal-
ing with the volume of vehicles that are involved. When we go out
and do a compliance review, our staff does, or the State enforce-
ment person goes out, they are looking at a variety of the processes
that we think roll into safety fitness evaluation, everything from
drug and alcohol testing, the driver’s piece to that, the medical
piece; whether or not they are complying with hours of service.
That process, depending on the size of the carrier, can take a con-
siderable amount of time, or if it is a small carrier with one truck,
it is a one or two day process.

So when you start adding in to doing an inspection at every com-
pliance review, that adds significantly to the amount of time that
it takes the investigator at the place of business. So what we have
been trying to focus on is use the compliance review to look at basic
safety management controls, and then the roadside inspections on
which T testified to this Committee last week. We did over three
million of those in the Nation last year. Those roadside inspections
feed into a data system that allows us then to evaluate the safety
and fitness of the vehicles.

Now, what we think will happen under CSA 2010 that you are
asking about is we believe that there will be the opportunity then
to rate carriers based upon what is happening at the roadside, as
opposed to just what is happening when we go in and do a snap-
shot in time review of that company’s operations. So we believe
that it will help, but this is going to be a very big process. It is
going to be a big sea change for the way we do business and the
way the States do business.

Mr. DEFAZIO. So you are saying in the case of Global Limo that
the FMCSA representative who visited basically just reviewed pa-
perwork and never actually went out and looked at the buses, and
that is the way the agency works.

Mr. HiLL. I am saying that there are times that we inspect the
vehicles, but it is not——

Mr. DEFAz10. Well, the random checks on the road, you said how
many last year?

Mr. HiLL. Three million.

Mr. DEFAZI10. Out of how many operations, what percent of oper-
ations?

Mr. HiLL. That is going to be——

Mr. DEFAZIO. Given how many trucks and buses there are. It has
to be a pretty small percent.

Mr. HiLL. It is.

Mr. DEFAzZIO. Right. Okay. So instead of when certifying, I mean,
actually sending someone out to one of these carriers, you just don’t
have the staff or the resources to actually physically inspect the ve-
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hicles. Because you are saying it would take too much time. Basi-
cally, we are getting to a staffing issue, I believe here.

Mr. HiLL. Well, that could be one factor. The other is the size of
the carrier population and what is expected to be done. So what we
are trying to do is look at all of the data that we have available.

Mr. DEFAZzIO. Right. But I mean if you actually get physically to
an operator, you would think, well, we don’t get there very often.
In fact, again, I appreciate the fact that there may be a statutory
deficiency here, that new operators can operate up to 18 months
before they are inspected, a loophole being utilized by curbside
folks. And you are trying to get to them within nine months. Don’t
you think it should be before they begin operations? Why would we
say, you are a startup; we know nothing about you; you have sub-
mitted your paperwork; we are going to actually come out and see
if you are actually at that address, which in the case of the
curbside people, they often are not; and maybe even go out and
kick a couple of tires. Don’t you think that would be a good thing
to do before someone starts operating?

Mr. HiLL. Mr. Chairman, if the Committee feels statutorily that
we need to take a look at that, I would be glad to work with the
Committee and do so.

Mr. DEFAz10. Do you think that would be prudent, as a citizen
who might consume this product? Would you want to get on a bus
of a new operator that had not been inspected?

Mr. HiLL. I would like to have the authority to do more things
with safety than what we currently have in this area, but we do
have laws that are in place that require us to allow as many people
in the industry to join as we can.

Mr. DEFAzIo. Well, we need to look at that, and then you can
say it is free market forces. If that operator kills people, then they
probably won’t get passengers next week. I don’t know. I think the
American public deserves better than that, so I am a less con-
cerned about free entry and ease of entry into a business which in-
volves the safety of the traveling public than I am about these new
entrants providing and meeting minimum safety standards. So I
have a concern about that, and we will have staff visit with you
about that.

And then secondly, the issue of when audits are actually con-
ducted, that it is just a paperwork audit. I just think that going
out and looking at the condition of some of the equipment is pretty
key. It seems to me that should also be included. Whether that re-
quires some directive or requires more staff, I am not sure how we
get there, but I would like to examine that issue, too.

Mr. HiLL. That particular piece, Mr. Chairman, we can take care
of administratively. We can definitely look at doing that a little bit
more effectively in our new entrant process.

Mr. DEFAzIO. Okay. Thank you.

The Ranking Member?

Mr. DUNCAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, these are pretty impressive statistics. You have 3,300
bus companies, 2.4 billion miles traveled by these companies, 595
million trips, and as Chairman Rosenker said, it is probably the
safest form of transportation. We shouldn’t lose sight of that.
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On the other hand, everybody, no matter what their position,
they should always be trying to improve and get better. We do
want to try to make things as safe as possible.

On the other hand, there is an appropriate balance in every area.
If you over-regulate a business, then you are going to raise the
prices and you could potentially knock a lot of poor and lower in-
come people out of a form of transportation that is very, very im-
portant to them. So you have to take those into consideration also.

How frequently, Administrator Hill, on average are these buses
inspected?

Mr. HiLL. Congressman Duncan, we are inspecting about 26,000
last year at the roadside. Now, I need to caveat that. In SAFETEA-
LU, there was a prohibition against us doing inspections while the
vehicle is en route, so we do it at point of origin or point of destina-
tion. We try to work that.

Mr. DUNcAN. Right. And there is a reason for that, because you
didn’t want to inconvenience all the passengers.

Mr. HiLL. Well, we were concerned about roadside safety. We
don’t want a busload of people sitting alongside the road, and we
want to make sure that it is safe.

But 26,000 of those inspections done last year, now, that still is
a small number, but it is, as I indicated, double from what we did
the previous year. So we are trying to take this Committee’s guid-
ance to improve motorcoach safety as a result of the curbside hear-
ing, and improve our oversight. So we are really making sure that
the States are much more involved in inspections of buses.

Mr. DUNCAN. I doubt that there are very many, there are prob-
ably not any agencies in the Federal Government that can say they
have doubled their number of inspections from the previous year.
That is quite an increase.

I do hope that because of this hearing that there is not pressure
to suddenly start finding more violations. What I am more im-
pressed with is that if people do find problems, they put on their
reports how quickly they were corrected. That is an important
thing.

Chairman Rosenker, in your testimony you name four areas: mo-
torcoach crashworthiness, motorcoach fires, maintenance and over-
sight by FMCSA, and cell phone use by bus drivers. Which would
you say is the number one, or would think is the most important?

Mr. ROSENKER. I hate to begin the process of selecting a priority,
when all four of those together really is the answer to begin the
process of preventing accidents altogether, and if in fact an acci-
dent does occur, it is a survivable accident. So it is really the com-
bination of those areas together that will make this safe industry
even safer.

Mr. DUNCAN. And you discussed the need for improved roof
strength, and easier to open emergency window exists. How dif-
ficult or how expensive do you think it would be to correct or im-
prove those areas?

Mr. ROSENKER. Well, as far as the pricing is concerned, we have
not done a study on pricing. We just know what the results will
be if in fact these are implemented. When we are talking about
issues that would provide for additional standards, they would be
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NHTSA’s responsibility of oversight and what in fact those stand-
ards would be.

We are looking for a result. The result that we are looking for
is a stronger roof. We are looking for stronger glass. These buses
have very large picture windows. If in fact they break in a rollover,
the potential for ejection is very high.

We are also looking for improved motorcoach occupant protection
systems. These would be an entirely new examination of how we
want to restrain people in seats. Currently, we compartmentalize.
That is a good system in a forward accident or in a rear end acci-
dent. It is not a good system in a rollover.

So we don’t have the answer specifically. That is what NHTSA
is supposed to do. In a study that they have just released last
week, they examined the issue of rollovers and how they would bet-
ter improve restraints. It may well be a combination of passive and
active systems. Some form may well be a belt. It may well be a bag.
It may well be an improved compartment.

We are not prescriptive in our recommendations. We are looking
for a result.

And finally on the issue of egress, we want to make sure that in
the event the bus is on its side, you are able to get out through
its roof.

Mr. DUNcAN. What did you feel was the most important lesson
learned out of the Texas bus incident?

Mr. ROSENKER. Clearly in this case, preventive maintenance.
There was no preventive maintenance in this case. It was, if some-
thing broke we would fix it. There was no plan to make sure that
the buses were safe when they went out on the road. In this case,
there was no grease, no oil in the bearings. Therefore, they got hot.
They caught fire. And in this particular case, and a very, very
unique one, Mr. Duncan, there were 44 elderly people, many of
which were non-ambulatory. They had no chance of getting out in
a big fire. No chance whatsoever.

Mr. DUNCAN. Administrator Hill, in those 26,000 inspections that
you did last year, you said you doubled the number of inspections.
Did the number of violations also double? Or was there some rela-
tion there? Were things getting better or worse from what your
agency found out in those inspections?

Mr. HiLL. Congressman Duncan, what we have found is that the
motorcoach out of service rate is much lower, both for vehicle and
driver, than it is for trucks. What we have found is that that has
been a constant theme as we have done inspections through the
years.

Now, what we have done in the last year since the curbside bus
hearing is we have addressed some specific areas with those opera-
tors in the Northeast with the Task Force. We have identified 24
curbside operators in the Northeast area, that we could identify,
anyway. Of that, we have taken up some enforcement actions. We
have done safety or compliance reviews on all of those but one, and
that one is pending. In that case, we have found two that have
gone out of business after we visited them, and three have condi-
tional ratings. We have taken enforcement cases for I think 15
times, including hours of service, drug and alcohol, and also one
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company had speeding problems. So we specifically did enforcement
cases against those curbside operators that were having difficulty.

Mr. DUNCAN. I remember that hearing, and you did have some
ogerators in that area that the whole industry, I think, was upset
about.

At any rate, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Mr. Duncan.

Mr. Altmire, do you have questions? Okay, no questions.

Mrs. Capito?

Mrs. CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank the gentlemen for testifying.

I am very interested in this subject, particularly on the heels of
the Atlanta tragic accident. I happen to have a daughter who trav-
els with an athletic team, and they drive a lot of times in the mid-
dle of the night, rushing to get back for class after completing their
athletic endeavors.

I would like to ask two questions. One is the relationship be-
tween the NHTSA, the NTSB, and the FMCSA, if I have them all.
I think a lot of times people working in the right direction, trying
to improve and make suggestions for safety, for driver safety, for
vehicle safety, but sometimes there is a lack of coordination be-
tween the three entities that are working and other such entities,
whether it is the States or other localities.

What kind of measures have you all put forward, or do you think
would be good to put forward, to see that the right hand 1s talking
to the left hand, and all going in the same direction?

Mr. HiLL. Congresswoman, thank you for that question. One of
the things that happens when the NTSB issues a recommendation,
we are required at the Department level every month to go through
an evaluation process of how we are doing on meeting rulemaking
deadlines and also NTSB recommendations.

So we are required to report to our Deputy Secretary every
month on the progress we are making with those specific rec-
ommendations. Also it requires us to coordinate with the sister
agency, so that we have to show if this is a recommendation, as the
Chairman has indicated today, that involves NHTSA, FMCSA in-
volving motorcoach safety, we have to report on how we are coordi-
nating and communicating with NHTSA and milestones that we
are supposed to meet in making that recommendation. So we have
internal processes.

And I can just tell you as an agency, we work very closely with
the NTSB staff and also the NHTSA staff to try to, in this case,
deal with bus fires. One of the charges that came out of the Wilmer
bus fire investigation was the need to improve bus fire data. So we
have been working with NHTSA to better identify sources of infor-
mation about bus fires. We are also working with the fire group to
deal with information they have in that arena. We are right now
analyzing 550 bus fires that have occurred over the last 10 years
to better get our hands around what is going on with these tragic
instances so that we can then develop policy and regulatory agen-
das for how we should proceed accordingly.

Mrs. CAPITO. Did you have another comment?

Mr. ROSENKER. Yes, ma’am. Our business is to investigate acci-
dents, to determine the probable cause, and from that probable
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cause, develop a series of recommendations that will prevent that
type of accident from happening again. We present them to our fel-
low agencies. Now, we are an independent agency, so we will oper-
ate by talking to the modal administrators of their agencies. We
will talk to the departments. We will also talk to Congress. We will
also talk to operators. We will also talk to manufacturers.

Our record is pretty good. Of the 12,600 recommendations we
have issued in the 40 years that we have been around—and we will
celebrate, if I can offer a little commercial, our 40th anniversary
beginning in April—82 percent of what we have recommended has
become either an operating change, a manufacturing change, a reg-
ulatory change, or a legislative change.

So we are proud of our record. I would like to see that become
100 percent and the Board will be working toward that.

Mrs. CAPITO. A quick question. Has there ever been any research
into airbags in motorcoaches, side bags?

Mr. ROSENKER. There has been a good deal of research, but I
don’t know where the final assessment and analysis is. We are
really interested in examining what this report, which was just re-
leased by NHTSA and Transport Canada, says about occupant pro-
tection in motor coaches.

Mrs. CapiTO. Okay, last question, most of the motor operators
are small businesses. According to the data, only 1 percent of the
companies in the industry operate more than 100 motorcoaches. Do
you have available some special training for small businesses? I
think we have identified this as part of the problem with the in-
ability of some small businesses that are getting in this maybe
without going through all the hoops, and then 18 months later then
becoming inspected.

I think this is shining a light on a deficiency, at least in terms
of small business training and safety awareness.

Mr. HiLL. Congresswoman, one of the things that happened with
the Congress back earlier than when I was with the agency was
they set up the new entrant program as a statutory requirement.
It said basically we want you to go out and we want you to help
motor carriers understand what their responsibilities are under the
law, and then make sure that you audit to see whether or not that
happens after they first come into business.

We believe, as the Chairman has indicated, that the whole mo-
torcoach industry is so sensitive with the commodities they haul.
We didn’t feel comfortable waiting for 18 months. That is why we
administratively have moved that up to nine months to get in there
and visit them.

Secondly, we are taking an approach that we do have informa-
tion on our web site for new entrant motor carries, motorcoach op-
erators. Secondly, we are visiting them. There are 900 of them in
a given year that come into business, so we go out and make sure
that they are visited. And then we provide tools to them, either
through written materials or web site materials, and then we take
them through the process to make sure that they have the systems
in place—drug and alcohol, hours of service, and so forth.

So we are doing that. I think what we need to do is as we are
seeing the new entrant process change, we have issued a notice of
proposed rulemaking to change the way we look at new entrants,
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to make it more stringent. We believe that as that goes into effect,
we are going to see much more oversight of those new entrants, as
the Chairman had indicated, on an earlier visit than we are now.

Mrs. CAPITO. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DEFAzI10. I thank the gentlelady for the good questions.

Ms. Fallin, go ahead. Mr. Oberstar is thinking, as he often does,
so he will have questions soon.

Ms. FALLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I heard you talk, Director Hill, that you have doubled the
amount of inspections on the buses. I think it is very important for
us in Government to have a culture of continuous improvement in
all processes that we deliver.

I also heard you say that it would be helpful if you had authority
to do more things for safety than the laws allow. I don’t know what
you meant by that, but if you could explain what we can do in Con-
gress to help you, that the laws might allow you to do for safety.

Mr. HiLL. Specifically, it was the interchange between the Chair-
man and I concerning the new entrants. He said we may have a
statutory issue. Right now, the law says that we have to get in and
do a new entrant audit within 18 months. So we can’t withhold the
ability to issue operating authority to anyone until we have had the
new entrant review.

So I am not suggesting that we require every single person to
show fitness beforehand. That would be something that we would
have to work with the Committee on. But I do think that the mo-
torcoach issue does require up front evaluation much more strin-
gently than we do with people who haul general freight.

Ms. FALLIN. Okay. If T could do a follow-up question, Mr. Chair-
man. You were asked about the airbags and if there have been any
studies for safety on airbags. What about seat belts? I know it is
a cost factor, but what have the studies shown a far as cost factors
versus safety?

Mr. ROSENKER. We have actually done some work early on in
seat belts in motorcoaches. The jury is out. In some cases, you may
have some unintended consequences of accidents which could be in
fact just a minor injury, creating a serious injury with lap belts.
So we have done some kinematic simulation and we are still not
sure what the answer is.

We are looking at a systems approach, fully integrated. I don’t
want to give the impression that safety belts are bad. We have
done very, very well with safety belts in automobiles. They have
been extremely useful and extremely effective in preventing injury
and fatalities. The question is how do you do that in a much larger
compartment to guarantee that you have, in all kinds of situations,
a safe restraining system, and that you won’t do harm in what oth-
erwise may well be a minor accident.

Mr. DEFAZI0. Thank you for your questions.

I would like to follow up on that. Was the qualifying word in
there “lap” belt? What are you anticipating that could cause more
injury if a bus were to go on its side or go on its top, and people
are flung out. Let’s go to the Georgia case, very recent, very tragic,
especially when young people die so prematurely. I think those
were mostly ejection deaths in that case. Weren’t they?
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Mr. ROSENKER. I am hesitant to tell you exactly what happened
there, given the fact that we are only 18 days into that investiga-
tion.

. Ml("i DEFAZI0. But we know where the bodies were or weren’t
ound.

Mr. ROSENKER. In some cases, we know exactly what happened,
and in others we are still trying to analyze what happened.

Mr. DEFAzIO. Okay.

Mr. ROSENKER. If it is okay with you, Mr. Chairman, I would
prefer to talk about the recommendations we have had after study-
ing a number of motorcoach accidents that have been on the record
for close to eight years.

Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay, that would be fine.

Mr. ROSENKER. And nothing has been done. They are in the
areas, if you will, of NHTSA studying and ultimately coming up
with a series of standards which talk about motorcoach occupant
protection systems. The word is “systems,” a fully integrated sys-
tem, some of which will be active, some of which may be passive.

We are hesitant at the NTSB to say the answer is clearly using
a safety belt in some way, shape or form. It may not be the best
answer. It may well be in a bus where you have 50 some odd peo-
ple to be doing something maybe with a bag, something with an
active or a passive system that occurs when in fact a strike occurs
or the roll occurs. We have some data that we have seen through
our kinematic simulations that has not always proven that a belt
is the answer.

Mr. DEFAZIO. Again, just if we could get at the bottom of this,
is it because it was a lap belt, not shoulder harness lap belt? Or
was it just restraining the person in the seat that caused the prob-
lem?

Mr. ROSENKER. It could be, and I hate to be——

Mr. DEFAZIO. You have raised the issue about its potential. I
know the EU and Australia have gone ahead with safety belt or
shoulder harness safety